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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/ 

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton meet on the first Monday of the month. Their next meeting will be on Monday 7 August, 11 am at Picton Library. The writing topic  

uses cryptic crossword solution words in a short story of 150 – 400 words.

Everyone is welcome to listen or participate. BYO lunch if desired. If you are interested in coming along, contact Irene & Peter Thomas at 03-973 0638, goodhope@clear.net.nz, or Julie Kennedy at 03-573 828, kennedyjf@xtra.co.nz.
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesdays of each month, 1 – 3 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting is on Tuesday 8 August. For more information contact Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
KIWI/POSSUM PRODUCTIONS ON TOUR
Local theatre group Kiwi/Possum Productions continues to explore important West Coast issues with their latest production, Helen & the Ferals. 

‘In Helen & the Ferals we tell the story of the battle for and against native logging on the Coast,’ says writer Paul Maunder. ‘The issue has been the one that has generated the most environmental controversy in the region and led, for a period, to an intense anti-Green feeling amongst many Coasters.’

In the play a local punk rock band called Helen & the Ferals (named after Helen Clark’s infamous description of Coasters) retells the story of the controversy. 

Helen & the Ferals tours to: Hokitika’s Old Lodge, 5 August; Westport’s NBS Theatre, 12 August; Oddfellows Hall, Reefton, 19 August; Community Hall, Mapua, 9 September. The production is supported by Creative Communities.

NEW BOOK FOR PANNI PALASTI
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Hungarian-born Nelson-resident poet, Panni Palásti (known to many as Eva Brown) is releasing a new book of poems, A Tongue is Not for Lashing. The poems draw on her experiences in Hungary during World War 2, her flight to the US as a refugee after the defeat of the Hungarian revolution in 1956, and her migration to New Zealand in search of peace. 

Fellow poet Elizabeth Smither says of Panni’s work, ‘I love the writing, the honesty of it, the search that is always there, the courage to face hard truths and at the same time imagine other lives with compassion.’ A Tongue is Not for Lashing affirms the value of all lives and draws strength from all experiences. The work is both passionate and compassionate. 

The book is remarkable in that the poems appear in both English and Hungarian versions, with a scholarly introduction to Panni Palásti’s work by Marianna D. Birnbaum, an international authority on Central European literature. 

Many immigrants, not only writers, experience the challenges of navigating between two languages and two cultures. A learned language is a new world, largely different from the world of the mother tongue. Panni Palásti calls herself an emigrant immigrant, who commutes between two languages. In her book, she describes the ‘travails of translation’ faced when trying to match different ways of thinking and vastly different vocabularies. 

The book will be launched at VOLUME bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, at 6 pm on Friday 11 August. Panni will read poems in both English and Hungarian and discuss the issues she faced in translating her own work. All welcome to this free event. Bubbles and nibbles will be provided.
Read Panni’s profile here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/panni-palasti.html
BOOK LAUNCH FOR JOHN EWAN
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John Ewan will be at Page & Blackmore Booksellers on Thursday 10 August, 5.30 pm to launch his new book, Accidental Immigrants.
When Thomas Powell and his family left Leeds and sailed out to India in the early 1850s, they little realised that within a few years they would be living in New Zealand and facing different futures. The accidental immigrants – along with a growing family of young Powells born in their new home town – played major roles in the formation of Whanganui.

John Ewan, author of Porters in My Past, is a great-great-grandson of Thomas Powell. Read John’s profile here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/john-ewan.html
Page & Blackmore is at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. Admission is free. If you are unable to attend the launch but would like a copy of the book, Page & Blackmore will reserve you a copy; phone 03-548 9992.

PANEL DISCUSSION: HISTORICAL FICTION – FACT OR FACTION? 

The Nelson Historical Society invites you to join a panel discussion on the merits of faction – the blending of fact with fiction – in presenting history.

Convenor, history writer Karen Stade, will chair the panel of Golden Bay writers Suzanne Clark (Keep Your Head Up, My Girl; His Father’s Will; Awhina’s People) and Gerard Hindmarsh (Angelina), and Nelson writer Alexandra Tidswell (Lewisville). They will discuss what happens when historical fact is blended with fiction, the role and value of fiction in historical writing, and the benefits and difficulties encountered in novelising history.

The discussion will take place on Monday 14 August at the Masonic Hall, 107 Nile Street, Nelson at 7.30 pm. The cost is $2 at the door, and a light supper will be served after the meeting. Copies of the author’s books will be available for sale at the end of the meeting ($25-$35 each, cash or cheque).

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 15 August at 5 pm. First there will be an exchange of information by those present, followed by readings of the members’ responses to the writing challenge, which is a 100-word short story with the title ‘Pursued’.
Visitors are always welcome. For more information contact June Bowen on 03-577-9035, email junemoon@xtra.co.nz, or Sushi Stewart at treehutcats@gmail.com
AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON

Max Harris, author of The New Zealand Project, will be speaking at Kush Coffee, 5 Church Street, Nelson, on Thursday 17 August, 5.30 for 6 pm.

Stella Chrysostomou of Volume Books will be in the chair.

Max Harris’s The New Zealand Project puts forward a vision for deepening our political discussion, starting conversations, and confronting the challenges ahead. The book has sparked debate throughout the country and in the media. Addressing the key challenges of climate change, the future of work and social justice, Max encourages us to look ahead with hope and imagination – and to develop a new political vision based on the values of care, community and creativity. 

Everyone is welcome to this event, which is held in association with Bridget Williams Books. The bookshop contact is 03-970 0073.

SECOND 2017 SEASON FOR TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOWS

The first season of the Top Writers Radio Shows on Fresh FM was so well received that we are going ahead with a second season this year.

As before, the shows will go out fortnightly on a Saturday at 3 pm and then be repeated on Monday at 11 am. They begin with an item from Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of speech. In the main part of the show, presenter Gaelynne Pound interviews a local writer about their work.

The dates for the shows are:

26 & 28 August: Fiona Summerfield on writing essays and short stories.

 9 & 11 September: Paul Maunder on his writing career and his new play ‘Helen and the Ferals’, currently touring, on at Mapua Community Hall on 9 Sept. 

23 & 25 September: Emma Stevens on her three books about her life in Alaska.

7 & 9 October; 21 & 23 October; 4 & 6 November – details to be confirmed.

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2. You can listen to podcasts of the earlier shows from this year and 2016 at: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
WRITERS’ RETREAT IN OCTOBER – REGISTER NOW!

For the fourth year, the Top of the South branch is organising a weekend Writers’ Retreat at the Mount Richmond Estate in Rai Valley. The Retreat will take place 27 – 29 October.

The aim of the Retreat is to offer both a writing escape, where participants can work quietly and undisturbed in a pleasant and inspiring environment, and an opportunity to take part in workshops, one-on-one discussion sessions and informal socialising with other writers. We are delighted this year to have obtained the services of the author and poet Bridget Auchmuty to lead the workshops and mentoring sessions.  

Bookings are coming along well, but there are a few places still available. If you know anyone who might like to attend, please pass on this information and encourage them to apply. If you have any questions, contact the organiser, David Briggs, at dave@briggsnz.net
To find out more and to register, visit: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/writers-retreat.html. Note that to confirm your place, a non-returnable deposit of $60 must be received by 15 September (this is because the venue requires definite numbers six weeks in advance).

MAPUA COMMUNITY LIBRARY LITERARY FESTIVAL

The 2017 Mapua Community Library Literary Festival takes place between 

15 – 17 September. The theme this year is ‘Journeys’ – journeys real and imagined, journeys in time and space, journeys of the mind and the heart.
The Festival begins on Friday afternoon with a story telling and drama event for local schools, including Emma Stevens talking about her memoirs of life in Alaska. In the evening there is a literary quiz hosted by Joe Bennett. 

On Saturday there are conversations with Joe Bennett, Fleur Beale, Fiona Farrell, Gerard Hindmarsh, Fiona Kidman and Duncan Sarkies. At 12.30 pm Bridget Auchmuty will be announcing the results of the two short story competitions run in the lead-up to the Festival. In the evening there is a twilight poetry session with Nelson Live Poets’ members Roger Lusby, Panni Palásti and Carol Don Ercolano, joined by Fiona Farrell and Fiona Kidman. 

On Sunday there are more conversations with Paddy Richardson, Sarah Laing, Jenny Pattrick, Veronika Meduna and Elizabeth Knox. At 12.30 pm, Top of the South branch Chair Liz Mahoney will be talking about NZSA and what it offers for aspiring and established authors. The branch will also have an information/ display table in the Community Hall throughout the Festival.

Most Festival events will be held in the Mapua Community Hall, 72 Aranui Road, Mapua, and cost $15. For the full programme and how to book, go to: http://mapualibrary.weebly.com/uploads/1/0/0/5/100571554/mapua_lit_fest_17_programme.pdf
‘POETRY SPAM’ – A JUNK POETRY COMPETITION

Nelson’s Volume Bookshop is running a poetry competition with a difference. Choose one piece of spam or junk mail, an advertisement or other form of unsolicited words, whether received by email or printed. Write a poem using only the vocabulary of the piece of spam or advertising you have chosen.  

Send or deliver your poem and a copy of the original spam or advertising to Volume, 15 Church Street, Nelson 7010, books@volume.nz by Friday 18 August. There is no limit to the number of entries you can submit, but ensure that your name and contact details are on a separate sheet. The winner will be announced on National Poetry Day, 25 August, and will receive a trophy and a copy of the 2017 Poetry New Zealand Yearbook.

NELSON POETRY MAP

Volume Bookshop has launched the Nelson Poetry Map, recording and sharing connections between poetry and places.

Contribute poems to the open-access map, tagged to the locations you associate with those poems. Visit the locations and read the poems on your mobile device, or take a virtual tour without leaving home.

It is anticipated that wandering poetry readers on National Poetry Day, Friday 25 August will encounter fellow poetry readers at various locations. 

To contribute poems and see what is already there go to: 

http://www.volume.nz/poetrymap.html
POEM IN THE WINDOW
Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for July is The Tale of Zac by Mary Bell Thornton. 
The poems for the window are chosen by Carol Ercolano. Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com
